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Lake Simcoe Region Conservation Authority 

Board of Directors’ Meeting 

Board of Directors’ Meeting No. BOD-05-22 

Friday, June 24, 2022 

Held virtually via Zoom 

Meeting Minutes 

Board Members Present 

Regional Chairman W. Emmerson (Chair), Mayor D. Barton, Mayor B. Drew, Councillor A. Eek, 

Councillor K. Ferdinands, Councillor W. Gaertner, Deputy Mayor J. Gough, Councillor R. 

Greenlaw, Mayor V. Hackson, Councillor S. Harrison-McIntyre, Councillor C. Pettingill, Mayor M. 

Quirk, Councillor C. Riepma, Regional Councillor T. Vegh, Councillor A. Waters 

Board Members Absent 

Councillor P. Ferragine (Vice Chair), Councillor K. Aylwin, Councillor E. Yeo 

Staff Present 

R. Baldwin, T. Barnett, A. Brown, K. Cheney, K. Christensen, M. Critch, P. Davies, J. Doyley, B. 

Ginn, S. Jagminas, B. Kemp, D. Lembcke, G. MacMillan, S. McKinnon, N. O’Dell, A. Page, G. Peat, 

M. Rosato, C. Sharp, C. Taylor, A. Yates, K. Yemm, K. Zeppieri 

 Land Acknowledgement 

 Declarations of Pecuniary Interest or Conflict of Interest 

None noted for the meeting. 

 Approval of Agenda 

Moved by: R. Greenlaw 

Seconded by: K. Ferdinands  

BOD-063-22 Resolved That the content of the Agenda for the June 24, 2022 meeting of 

the Board of Directors be approved as circulated. Carried 

 Adoption of Minutes 

a) Board of Directors’ Meeting  

Moved by: A. Eek  

Seconded by: V. Hackson   
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BOD-064-22 Resolved That the minutes of the Board of Directors’ Meeting, No. BOD-

04-22, held on Friday, April 22, 2022 be approved as circulated. Carried 

b) Conservation Ontario Council  

Moved by: A. Eek  

Seconded by: V. Hackson   

BOD-065-22 Resolved That the minutes of Conservation Ontario Council’s Annual 

General Meeting held on Monday, April 11, 2022 be received for information. Carried 

 Announcements 

a) Lake Simcoe Conservation Foundation Executive Director, Cheryl Taylor, was very 

pleased to advise of the successful Federal grant of $4.17M for the new Nature Centre 

at Scanlon Creek Conservation Area. She thanked everyone for attending the 

Foundation’s Annual dinner, which was once again a very successful event. She also 

noted that the 4th Annual Golf Tournament is being held on August 22nd at the Nest at 

Friday Harbour. More information on these events can be found at Lake Simcoe 

Conservation Foundation  

b) Manager, Forestry and Greenspace Services, Phil Davies, provided an update on the 

Conservation Authority’s clean-up efforts from the May 21st storm. He reviewed the 

path of the storm, noting that three of our conservation areas were impacted. Nine 

properties were closed while clean-up efforts took place. He shared some photos of the 

damage and thanked all staff involved in the clean-up efforts. 

c) General Manager, Planning, Development and Restoration, Glenn MacMillan, was 

pleased to advise that over 200 participants attended the Conservation Authority’s 

webinar on Hydrogeological Assessments for Land Development Applications. This was 

the first in a series of webinars taking place over the next couple of years to help 

streamline the approvals process. The next webinar is planned for the fall of 2022 on 

stormwater management related to volume control. 

d) General Manager, Planning, Development and Restoration, Glenn MacMillan, advised 

that staff developed a Regulations 101 webinar for real estate agents. Three pilot 

sessions were delivered in June to the Barrie, Durham and Toronto real estate boards, 

and discussion are taking place to continue delivering these sessions across Ontario. 

 Presentations 

a) Phosphorus Decoupling Investigation in Lake Simcoe  

The Conservation Authority’s Limnologist, Dr Brian Ginn, provided an update on the 

phosphorus decoupling project to investigate ecological changes in Lake Simcoe and why 

https://www.lakesimcoefoundation.ca/
https://www.lakesimcoefoundation.ca/
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changes phosphorus loads are not being tracked by in lake indicators. The presentation detailed 

that phosphorus loads seem to be intercepted by invasive mussels and invasive starry 

stonewort and buffering changes in other lake health indicators. Further research is being 

undertaken to understand what mechanisms are driving phosphorus cycling in the lake, how 

these have changed in recent years, and what the consequences of future change might be to 

the health of Lake Simcoe. 

Moved by: B. Drew 

Seconded by: C. Pettingill 

BOD-066-22 Resolved That the presentation by Limnologist, Dr Brian Ginn, regarding 

an update on the phosphorus decoupling project be received for information. Carried 

Staff Report No. 20-22-BOD regarding the phosphorus decoupling project investigating 

ecological changes in Lake Simcoe was included in the agenda. 

Moved by: B. Drew 

Seconded by: C. Pettingill 

BOD-067-22 Resolved That the Staff Report No. 20-22-BOD regarding an update on the 

decoupling investigation in Lake Simcoe be received for information. Carried 

b) 2023 Budget Assumptions  

General Manager, Corporate and Financial Services/CFO, Mark Critch, provided a presentation 

on the Conservation Authority’s 2023 Budget Assumptions, noting that staff set budget targets 

at this time each year to help set clear organizational direction, to allow staff to work with 

funding partners to secure preliminary budget approval, and for the Board of Directors to have 

some input on the general direction of the budget. He reviewed the budget recommendations, 

including inflation, municipal targets, recommended investment in the Conservation Authority’s 

strategic plan, and long-term funding for asset management. He reviewed the COLA and 

inflation comparators, along with the financial impact of the funding targets. GM Critch sought 

the Board’s approval on the following budget recommendations: 

• Inflation up to 4.00% (2022 Budget: 2.00%); 

• COLA for staff up to 2.00% (2022 Budget: 2.00%); 

• Infrastructure levy for Asset Management at 0.50% increase on capital funding only; 

• Investment in Strategic Priorities of 1.50% (2022: 0.00%); 

• No additional FTEs in 2023, unless fully funded from grants and/or fees (exception Strategic 

Priorities); 

• General and Special Operating Levy up to 2.00% (2022: 2.00%); and  

• Special Capital Levy up to 1.68% (2022 Budget: 1.70%). 
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To view this presentation, please click this link: 2023 Budget Assumptions 

Moved by: T. Vegh 

Seconded by: C. Riepma  

BOD-068-22 Resolved That the presentation by General Manager, Corporate and 

Financial Services/CFO, Mark Critch, on the Conservation Authority’s 2023 Budget 

Assumptions be received for information. Carried 

Included in the agenda was Staff Report No. 21-22-BOD regarding the Conservation Authority’s 

2023 Budget Assumptions. 

Moved by: T. Vegh 

Seconded by: C. Riepma  

BOD-069-22 Resolved That Staff Report No. No. 21-22-BOD regarding the 

Conservation Authority’s recommended budget assumptions for the 2023 fiscal year 

be approved. Carried 

 Hearings 

There were no Hearings at this meeting. 

 Deputations 

There were no Deputations at this meeting.  

 Determination of Items Requiring Separate Discussion 

Item No. 5 was identified under items requiring separate discussion. 

 Adoption of Items not Requiring Separate Discussion 

Items No. 1, 2, 3, and 4 were identified under items not requiring separate discussion. 

Moved by: V. Hackson 

Seconded by: S. Harrison-McIntyre 

BOD-070-22 Resolved That the following recommendations respecting the matters 

listed as “Items Not Requiring Separate Discussion” be adopted as submitted to the 

Board, and staff be authorized to take all necessary action required to give effect to 

same. Carried 

1. Correspondence 

BOD-071-22 Resolved That Correspondence Items a) and b) be received for 

information. Carried 

https://www.lsrca.on.ca/Shared%20Documents/board/21-22-BOD%20-%20Presentation%20-%202023%20Budget%20Assumptions.pdf
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2. Requirement for Exception Request under section 17(1.3) of the Conservation 

Authorities Act for the Current Chair and Vice-Chair of the Board of Directors  

BOD-072-22 Resolved That Staff Report No. 22-22-BOD regarding the requirement for 

an exception request for the current Chair and Vice Chair of the Board of Directors be 

received; and  

Further That the Board of Directors Request the Minister of Environment, 

Conservation and Parks to grant an exception under Section 17(1.3) of the 

Conservation Authorities Act for Chair Wayne Emmerson and Vice-Chair Peter 

Ferragine to continue in their Board roles for 2022. Carried 

3. Conservation Authorities Act Transition Plan Quarterly Report  

BOD-073-22 Resolved That Staff Report No. 23-22-BOD regarding the Conservation 

Authority Transition Quarterly Progress Report No. 1 be received; and  

Further that the June 2022 Conservation Authority Transition Quarterly Progress No. 1 

be approved for submission to the Ministry of Environment, Conservation and Parks. 

Carried 

4. Offsetting Program Results – Reconciliation to December 31, 2021 

BOD-074-22 Resolved That Staff Report No. 24-22-BOD regarding an update on the 

Conservation Authority’s Offsetting Cash in Lieu funds and Key Performance Indicators 

be received for Information. Carried 

 Consideration of Items Requiring Separate Discussion 

5. Appointment of Enforcement Officer(s) under the Conservation Authorities Act 

Director Regulations, Ashlea Brown, was pleased to introduce the Conservation 

Authority’s newest Environmental Compliance Officer, Ashley Page, who recently 

joined the team. Board members welcomed Ashley and approved her appointment. 

Moved by: M. Quirk 

Seconded by: J. Gough 

BOD-075-22 Resolved That Staff Report No. 25-22-BOD regarding the appointment of 

Ashley Page as a Provincial Offences Officer with the Lake Simcoe Region Conservation 

Authority under Section 28 of the Conservation Authorities Act be approved. Carried 

 Closed Session 

The Board moved to Closed Session to deal with confidential legal and land matters. 
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Moved by: A. Waters 

Seconded by: R. Greenlaw 

BOD-076-22 Resolved That the Board move to Closed Session to deal with a 

confidential land and human resources matters; and 

Further that the Chief Administrative Officer, members of the Executive Leadership 

Team, and the Chief of Staff remain in the meeting for the discussion. Carried 

The Board rose from Closed Session to report findings. 

Moved by: C. Pettingill  

Seconded by: S. Harrison-McIntyre 

BOD-077-22 Resolved That the Board rise from Closed Session and report findings. 

Carried 

a) Conservation Awards Recipients 

Moved by: K. Ferdinands 

Seconded by: D. Barton  

BOD-078-22 Resolved That Confidential Staff Report No. 26-22-BOD regarding the 

recipients of the 2022 Conservation Awards be received; and  

Further That the recommendations contained within the Confidential Staff Report be 

approved. Carried 

b) Confidential Land Matter 

Moved by: K. Ferdinands 

Seconded by: D. Barton  

BOD-079-22 Resolved That Confidential Staff Report No. 27-22- BOD regarding an 

update on a Confidential Land Matter be received for information. Carried 

c) Confidential Land and Human Resources Matter 

Moved by: K. Ferdinands 

Seconded by: D. Barton  

BOD-080-22 Resolved That Confidential Staff Report No. 28-22-BOD regarding an 

update on a Confidential Land and Human Resources Matter be received for 

information. Carried 
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 Other Business  

a) Chair Emmerson noted the next Board of Directors’ meeting is scheduled for Friday, July 22, 

2022. This meeting will be held virtually.  

 Adjournment  

Moved by: A. Waters 

Seconded by: B. Drew  

BOD-081-22 Resolved That the meeting be adjourned at 11:16 a.m. Carried

Original to be signed by:  

Regional Chairman Wayne Emmerson  

Chair 

Original to be signed by: 

Rob Baldwin  

Chief Administrative Officer
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Agenda Item No:  2 BOD-06-22 

Staff Report 

To:  Board of Directors 

From: Susan McKinnon, Manager, Budgets and Business Analysis 

Date: July 12, 2021 

Subject: 

2022 Budget Restatement  

Recommendation 

That Staff Report No. 30-22-BOD regarding the restatement of the approved 2022 

Budget be received for information. 

Purpose of this Staff Report: 

The purpose of this Staff Report No. 30-22-BOD is to update the Board of Directors on the 

restatement of the 2022 Budget for the operating and capital budgets. 

Background: 

The Conservation Authority continues to look for ways to improve the financial reporting and 

budget review process and increase engagement and transparency with the Board of Directors. 

In-year funding announcements and in-year service level agreements can make it challenging to 

reflect progress in the quarterly reports and in the year-over-year comparisons for the annual 

budget. 

With the approval of Staff Report No. 54-21-BOD, the Board of Directors delegated authority to 

the Chief Financial Officer to allow these budget adjustments to be made throughout the year. 

This report summarizes the changes being made to the approved 2022 Budget. 

The adjustment to the approved 2022 Budget includes the addition one new fully funded FTE 

and $627K of revenue, along with related expense adjustments to operating & capital budgets: 

Service Area 2022 Add: Adjustment Restated 2022 

Corporate Services 33.1  33.1 

Ecological Management 13.2  13.2 

Education and Engagement  4.8  4.8 

Greenspace Services 6  6 

Planning and Development  32.9  32.9 

Water Risk Management 9.6  9.6 

Watershed Studies 7 1 8 

Total 106.6 1 107.6 
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Revenue Type Funding Source Amount  

($000s) 

Federal Employment and Social Development Canada $26 

Provincial Ministry of Environment, Conservation and Parks 234 

Offsetting Offsetting Committee 311 

Foundation Lake Simcoe Conservation Foundation 55 

Total  $627 

 

Consolidated Summary Approved 
Budget 2022 

(000s) 

Add: 
Adjustment 

Q2 (000s) 

Restated 
2022 (000s) 

Revenue: 
   

General Levy $4,089 
 

$4,089 

Special Capital Levy & Municipal Partners 8,620 
 

8,620 

Provincial and Federal Funding 2,009 $260 2,269 

Revenue Generated by Conservation Authority 8,027 205 8,232 

Other Revenue 78 161 239 

Total Revenue $22,823 $627 $23,450 

Expenditures: 
   

Corporate $3,336 (17) 3,319 

Ecological Management 2,640 8 2,648 

Education & Engagement 625 
 

625 

Greenspace Services 799 163 962 

Planning & Development Services 5,563 
 

5,563 

Water Risk Management 2,187 (77) 2,110 

Watershed Studies & Strategies 734 (8) 726 

Operating Expenditures 15,884 68 15,952 

Capital and Project Expenditures 7,110 455 7,565 

Total Expenditures $22,994 $523 $23,517 

Required Draws to/(from) Reserve $(171) $103 $(68) 

Relevance to Conservation Authority Policy: 

The Conservation Authority is required to prepare annual budgets as part of its fiscal control 

and responsibilities of the organization. These budgets are also used in the audit process for 

evaluation by the external auditing firm. Annual audits are required under Section 38 of the 

Conservation Authorities Act. 

In-year funding that creates a surplus will be automatically assigned to a contribution to reserve 

to ensure a balanced budget. Staff will be developing budget policies for the Board of Directors’ 

endorsement. 
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The Board of Directors approved the delegation of authority to the Chief Financial Officer to 

make necessary budget adjustment to enable more meaningful budget-to-actual comparisons 

in year when new funding is acquired. Staff will inform the Board of Directors in the second, 

third and fourth quarter if restatement is required. 

Impact on Conservation Authority Finances: 

Federal funding enabled additional supports from our summer students, the Provincial funding 

allows for additional storm water maintenance project work and some amendments (increases) 

to Simcoe Hydrology and Watershed Plan Modernization agreements.  The increase from 

Offsetting and Foundation were related to the Stormwater Retrofit and bypass channel project 

and the in-year Board-approved start up funding for the Lake Simcoe Conservation Preserve.   

The total restatement is for $627K of revenue with the related adjustments made to expenses 

and reserves.   

Summary and Recommendations: 

It is therefore Recommended That Staff Report No. 30-22-BOD regarding the restatement of 

the approved 2022 Budget be received for information. 

Pre-Submission Review: 

This Staff Report has been reviewed by the General Manager, Corporate and Financial 

Services/CFO and the Chief Administrative Officer.

Signed by: 

Mark Critch 

General Manager, Corporate and Financial 

Services/CFO 

 

Signed by: 

Rob Baldwin 

Chief Administrative Officer
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Staff Report 

To:  Board of Directors 

From: Mark Critch, General Manager, Corporate and Financial Services, CFO 

Date: July 12, 2022 

Subject: 

Scanlon Creek Conservation Area: Lighting Retrofits 

Recommendation 

That Staff Report No. 31-22-BOD regarding lighting retrofits at the Conservation 

Authority’s Nature Centre and Works Yard Facilities be received; and  

Further That a potential draw from reserve of up to $7,000 to support implementation 

of these lighting retrofits be approved. 

Purpose of this Staff Report: 

The purpose of this Staff Report No. 31-22-BOD is to provide the Board of Directors with an 

overview of the lighting retrofits planned for the Nature Centre and Works Yard at Scanlon 

Creek Conservation Area in Bradford to improve energy efficiency, reduce operating costs and 

address asset management objectives. 

Background: 

Greenspace Services staff continually seek opportunities to implement improvements to 

address the Conservation Authority’s Carbon reduction strategy and energy efficient objectives. 

This includes identifying and installing solutions and technologies to replace infrastructure at 

end of life. Other objectives include providing a safe and comfortable working environment, 

reducing business operating costs, addressing asset management objectives, and 

demonstrating green solutions to the watershed community through proactive leadership. 

Following the retrofitting of the lighting systems at the Newmarket Administrative Centre, staff 

coordinated a complete analysis of the internal and external lighting systems at the Scanlon 

Creek Nature Centre and Works Yard (4 buildings). A free assessment was undertaken by 

GreenLink Energy who provided a summary of the existing lighting system, energy uses and 

costs, and proposed solutions to improve each. GreenLink Energy recommended replacement 

of all existing fluorescent and incandescent bulbs and fixtures with more energy efficient light 

emitting diode (LED) bulbs and fixtures. GreenLink Energy assisted with the development and 

submission of an application to the Independent Electricity System Operators’ Save on Energy 
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Retrofit Rebate Program. The application was approved, and the Conservation Authority was 

awarded an estimated rebate based on prescriptive per fixture rates. 

Implementation costs and return on investment are as follows: 

Item Totals 

Fixtures  

Fixtures and bulbs to be replaced Approximately 190 

Energy Use  

Total Current Energy Use 10.7 kW 

Proposed Energy Use 4.2 kW 

Energy Savings 6.5 kW (61%) 

Materials  

Bulbs and Fixtures $3,366 

Environmental Disposal Fees $229 

Save on Energy Rebate ($1,090) 

Electrical contractor $2,450 

Estimated Net Cost $4,955 

Savings  

Estimated Annual Hydro Savings $2,873 

Estimated Annual Maintenance Savings $350 

Estimated Total Annual Savings $3,223 

Payback Period 1.5 years 

Return on Investment 65% 

Implementation of the proposed retrofit will result in a transformation of the lighting system 

throughout the Nature Centre and Works Yard, establishing systems with modern, energy 

efficient technologies and reducing Education Program operating costs until relocation to the 

planned new facility. The retrofits will be completed during the summer to minimize disruption 

to employees and Education business operations. The Works Yard facilities may be upgraded at 

any time as the facilities do not contain offices.  

Issues: 

Conservation Authority staff continue to look for ways to operate more efficiently and at the 

same time reduce the Carbon footprint. This unique opportunity to utilize the available energy 

subsidy is time sensitive and was not included in the 2022 Budget. 
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Relevance to Conservation Authority Policy: 

While there is no direct link to impacts on Conservation Authority policy, the reduction in 

electricity consumption will support the Conservation Authority’s Carbon Reduction Strategy 

objective of a 40% reduction of the corporate carbon imprint by 2026.  

Impact on Conservation Authority Finances: 

Unanticipated delays on the development of the new Education Centre caused staff to revisit 

operating and maintenance costs for the existing facility, aiming to ensure continued service 

delivery in the interim. As a result, the costs for lighting retrofits were not included in the 2022 

Budget. Concurrent completion of lighting retrofits at the Works Yard facilities brings cost 

efficiencies, expands access to the IESO grant program, and results in 100% of the Conservation 

Authority’s facilities being retrofitted. The payback period of less than 2 years is quite rare and, 

combined with the Carbon reduction, making this a favourable project. Ongoing savings from 

this project will be realized in future budget years and used to offset expected increases in 

other utilities.    

Summary and Recommendations: 

It is therefore Recommended That Staff Report No. No. 31-22-BOD regarding lighting retrofits 

at the Conservation Authority’s Scanlon Creek Nature Centre and Works Yard be received; and 

Further That a potential draw from reserve of less than $7,000 to support implementation of 

these lighting retrofits be approved. 

Pre-Submission Review: 

This Staff Report has been reviewed by the Chief Administrative Officer.

Signed by: 

Mark Critch 

General Manager, Corporate and Financial 

Services/CFO 

Signed by: 

Rob Baldwin  

Chief Administrative Officer

 

 




















